



TVOC Club Meeting Minutes: Tuesday 21st November 2023

Meeting held online at 7:30pm.

Present: Chris Poole (Chair), John Dalton (Secretary, minutes), Janusz Holender (Treasurer), Bob Beresford, Pattie Beresford, Heidi Lloyd, Robin Bishop, Paul Taylor

Apologies for absence: Neville Baker (Vice-Chair), Marie-Anne Fischer (Membership Secretary), Jon Wheatcroft

1) Matters Arising from previous Club Meeting

a) Clothing (Heidi Lloyd)

New tops arrived and have been distributed to those who wanted them. Plenty still in stock. Invoice paid.

ACTION COMPLETE

b) TVOC Membership fees for 2024 (available to BOF by end October)

ACTION: John Dalton to provide Annual Return information to British Orienteering

ACTION COMPLETE

c) Date for AGM and Annual Dinner. Either Tuesday 16th or Tuesday 30th April 2024 tbc.

Plan is to hold a 45 minute Urban event in Thame, starting at 6:30. Finish by 7:30. Location will be a local pub. People can then order bar food. Then the AGM will be held, including club presentations. Finish by 9pm.

The event would therefore kick off the Summer Series (see below).

d) Feedback on TVOC's visible presence at the Scottish 6 Day event (Jenny Thompson)

It was AGREED that we will ensure that we have TVOC visibility (and ideally a tent) at all future major events.

ACTION COMPLETE

e) Bucks Big 'O' Cub and Scout orienteering competition at Wendover– 7th October (John Dalton)

Many thanks to the mum of some of our junior members, Magdalena Wyatt, for attending at this event. Magdalena marshalled on behalf of TVOC. Her presence was greatly appreciated by organising team. John Dalton wrote an article about the event in a recent eNews.

ACTION COMPLETE

2) Recent Club Successes

a) Jonathan Fair Trophy

The Jonathan Fair trophy was held at the recent November Classic. This was won by Malcolm Lyon.

b) SCOA League

TVOC did well in in this year's SCOA league on all courses (with the exception of Brown). Presentations were held at the Black Park event on the 19th November.



TVOC results:

White

- 1= O Rhodes BADO
- 1= I Busby TVOC
- 3 E Skidmore TVOC

Orange

- 1 A Williams BKO
- 2 J Longley TVOC
- 3 E Vaughan BKO

Short Green

- 1 A MacGregor BADO
- 2 R Steptoe TVOC
- 3 L Stradling BKO

Green

- 1 N Taylor TVOC
- 2 B Newitt SOC
- 3 P Stradling BKO

Blue

- 1 R Thetford TVOC
- 2 P Taylor TVOC
- 3 V Kuznetsov TVOC

Yellow

- 1 A Ogilvie SN
- 2= F Fisher TVOC
- 2= O Rhodes BADO
- 2= O Ross TVOC
- 2= D Walker TVOC

Light Green

- 1 S Light SOC
- 2= J Birkinshaw TVOC
- 2= P Bott SARUM
- 2= T Busby TVOC
- 2= B Calnan TVOC
- 2= J Daplyn SN
- 2= A Escudero SOC
- 2= C Skidmore TVOC

Brown

- 1 S Rollins SN
- 2 P Fox SN
- 3 K Belsey SN

c) TVOC Club Championships

TVOC's Club Championships were also held at the Black Park event on the 19th November:

Class		M Winners		W Winners
Super Junior	M12- Orange	Matvei Dnestrovskii	W12- Orange	-
Junior	M14- Light Green	-	W14- Light Green	-
Intermediate	M16-18 Blue	Nathan Taylor	W16-18 Green	Carys Sharp
Senior Open	Brown	James Haynes	Women's Open Blue	Becky Carlyle
Veteran	M45+ Blue	Roger Thetford	W45+ Green	Helen Sharp
Super-Vet	M60+ Green	Alun Jones	W60+ Short Green	Marie-Anne Fischer
Ultra-Vet	M70+ Green	Neville Baker	W70+ Short Green	-
Hyper-Vet	M80+ Short Green	Andrew Chalmers n/c as mapper	W80+ Short Green	-

Note that the mapper of Black Park was Andrew Chalmers, who ran non-competitively in the Club Championships there. He would otherwise be Club Champion. The decision to run non-competitively was questioned.

ACTION: Chris to talk to Alison to see whether we should treat Andrew as competitive and award him the Club Championship in his class.

3) Juniors Update (Paul Taylor)

Paul reported the following:

The 2023 Junior League has just finished. The last event was at the Kingswood Saturday Series on the 18th November. All league calculations have been done. Results are up on web site here: <https://tvoc.org.uk/news/final-standings-in-2023-junior-orienteeing-league/>

More details will put into eNews by Paul on Friday.

This has been a successful junior series. Eight events were included during the series this year. There were a number of worthy age class winners. Paul will get some mementos and certificates to issue to the winners.



It was slightly unfortunate that the last junior league event was the same weekend as the Club Championships (Kingswood and then Black Park). So a number of juniors “picked” one event or the other to enter, which had the effect of reducing the junior attendance at both events.

A successful year on other fronts too. TVOC were 2nd in July’s Yvette Baker trophy. Various other relays were entered successfully, too, through the year.

We are getting younger juniors involved now, so we hope to keep the success and momentum going. We also hope to continue with more junior coaching.

It was agreed that it was a very successful year for the juniors.

The meeting formally thanked Paul, Joel and Nathan Taylor for their incredible efforts and success achieved for our juniors during the year.

4) Past Events

a) Abingdon North and South. (Sunday 24th September 2023, Urban Regional/Level C.) Map thought to have been very good (Bob and Pattie involved). Event was seen as a success. Thanks to the Planner, Organiser and Mappers.

b) Kingswood Saturday Series (Saturday 18th November) Robin Bishop
Everyone had fun unless they were out there for too long! It was wet. Someone was out for over 2½ hours. Map updates were made to an acceptable standard. Some additional mapping items to be fixed were identified at the event. Robin to address. There was little abuse aimed at the Planner, apart from the criticism of the climb to the finish! Courses were challenging. Robin suggested people look at Splitsbrowser and Routegadget to highlight a range of different problems encountered around each of the courses.

5) Future Events:

NOTE: The meeting should now be reviewing newly appointed Planners and Controllers for Level C events. (Level B events are reviewed by SCOA).

SEE APPENDIX 1 FOR FULL DETAILS OF ALL EVENTS CURRENTLY PLANNED

6) Saturday Series (Mark Thompson/Chris Poole)

a) 2023 Saturday Series

The following Saturday Series dates are being proposed for Saturday Series events in 2023:

Changes since previous meeting in **red**

Date	Location	Planner	Status
25 th February 2023	Brill	Mark Thompson	COMPLETE
15 th April 2023	Shotover. Will also be a Level C event.	Mark Saunders	COMPLETE
6 th May 2023	Cuttleslowe Park	Ben Green	COMPLETE
10 th June 2023	Waddesdon Manor	Mike Shires	COMPLETE
8 th July 2023	University Parks, Oxford	Ben Green	COMPLETE
9 th September 2023	Wendover Woods	Heidi Lloyd	COMPLETE
21 st October 2023	Hodgemoor Woods	Janusz Holender	COMPLETE
18 th November 2023	Kingswood	Robin Bishop	COMPLETE

NOTES:

- See Appendix 2 for a mapping plan for all TVOC areas, produced by Bob Beresford

A successful series of events this year. The club is happy with the financial figures for the Saturday Series.



b) 2024 Saturday Series

The Saturday Series plan for 2024 is being developed by Mark T with Chris.

Provisional Dates are being proposed as follows (all details to be confirmed):

Date	Location	Planner	Status
13 th January 2024			
10 th February 2024			
9 th March 2024			
April	Club is busy		
11 th May 2024			
15 th June 2024			
13 th July 2024			
10 August 2024			
September	Club is busy		
12 th October 2024			
16 th November 2024			
14 th December 2024			
NOTE: Potentially too close to Wycombe Abbey Level C event on 22DEC24			

These dates have been passed to Neville Baker. SCOA is happy with these dates. Neighbouring clubs have been informed.

ACTION: Chris will ensure that these dates are listed on our website, and ensure that the BO fixture list is updated.

7) Summer Series 2023 (Chris Poole) / Oxford Street Series (OSS) (Ben Green)

Chris in trying to ensure an event is organised every week / every other week where possible.

A comment was made that we haven't organised any night events recently. (People were reminded that we organised the British Night Championships and the SCOA Night Championships in recent years).

However, could we commit to organise more? Should we organise some sort of low-key night event? When we lose light at the end of the season? Can we consider organising something that juniors could attend?

ACTION: Chris Poole to consider further.

8) Mapping Topics (Bob Beresford)

Mapping status table (See Appendix 2).

Nothing further to add by Bob.

The meeting formally wanted to thank all TVOC's excellent mappers for their sterling efforts in producing top quality maps.

9) Treasurer's Report (Janusz Holender)

a) Treasurer's Report

Janusz provided the following slides generally discussing the new financial year starting 01 September 2023:



TVOC financial summary Nov 2023

Janusz Holender



A summary of the current financial year:

This year

Larger expenditures this financial year (not directly our event related):

- Club kit - £774
- Affiliation fees - £490
- Insurance - £391
- Grant - £200
- Junior entries - £335

Income:

- Events surplus about £1000 – see the

Net surplus/loss:

- loss – about £1000
- Cash (as of 19th Sept):
 - Current account - £2368
 - Deposit account - £12552



A summary of events held last year, 2022-23:

Events financial summary – 22/23						
Event	Cat	Seniors eqv	Income	Cost	Surplus	Surplus pp
Chiltern Challenge 22 - Wendover - Fabian	C	375	4639	4013	626	1.67
Coombe Hill - Fabian	D	67	435	634	-199	-2.97
TVOC Saturday Series – Chesham Bois	D	97	733	571	162	1.67
TVOC Wycombe Abbey School + Deangarden	C	228	3153	1826	1327	5.82
TVOC Saturday Series - Brill Common	D	117	825	477	348	2.98
TVOC Shotover and Brasenose Woods	C	217	2716	2109	607	2.80
TVOC Saturday Series - Cutteslowe Park	D	73	646	410	236	3.23
TVOC Saturday Series - Waddesdon	D	98	724	367	357	3.65
TVOC Saturday Series - University Parks	D	82	636	380	257	3.13
TVOC Saturday Series - Wendover Woods	D	89	603	455	148	1.67
TOTAL					4578	

A summary of events held so far this financial year, 2023-24:

Events financial summary – 23/24						
Event	Cat	Seniors eqv	Income	Cost	Surplus	Surplus pp
Abingdon Urban (UKUL)	C	183	2187	1065	1122	6.13
TVOC Saturday Series - Hodgemoor	D	104	732	685	47	0.45
TVOC Saturday Series – Kings Wood	D	87	567	621	-54	-0.62
TOTAL					1115	



Current status

- Cash (as of 19th Sept):
 - Current account - £2968
 - Deposit account - £12552
- Good financial position
 - Broke even for the last year
- Cash - £15k. Reserves required to cover:
 - Hardware and software purchases
 - On-going expenses
 - Unexpected expenditure – e.g., broken or stolen equipment, cancelled event, etc.
 - Up-front spend for large events

Budget for the next year and beyond

	23/24	24/25	25/26
Expenditure:			
Software			
OCAD (exp 30/6/24) x 5	1100		
SI Timing (exp June 2024)	700		
Hardware			
laptop		500	
other h/w	100	100	100
SIAC batteries replacement			1600
Insurance	400	400	400
Internet	200	220	240
Junior fees	700	700	700
training, etc,	100	100	100
other expenses, not event related	200	200	200
mapping	500	500	500
marketing	500	500	500
BO affiliation	70	70	70
SCOA affiliation	420	420	420
Grants	800	800	800
TOTAL exp	5790	4510	5630

In summary:

- The club's finances continue to be very sound, with no concerns
- We are actively NOT trying to generate a surplus from the Saturday Series of events
- We continue to have sufficient cash in the bank to enable us to organise large events and deal with emergency or unexpected expenditure
- Our OCAD license needs renewing in June 2024
- We now have an overall forward budget that covers three financial years (2023/24, 2024/25 and 2025/26).
- On average, the club needs to generate an annual event surplus of about £4,500 to cover the club's fixed costs

b) Discussion about budgeting and entry fee pricing for events (John Dalton)

A discussion has been had outside the meeting about the setting of event entry fees. Specifically, the debate has been about whether Level C and Level B event Organisers need to produce a budget for each of the events they organise in order to set entry fees to generate an appropriate surplus for their events.

Currently, some Organisers do produce a budget, and some do not.



A discussion was had in the meeting about the two options the club has in the future for setting event entry fees at Level C and Level B events:

- Option 1. Organiser produces a budget for their event, setting entry fees appropriately so that their event produces an acceptable surplus for the club's needs
- Option 2. The CLUB (led by the Treasurer) establishes a standard set of fees that will be used for all TVOC events throughout the financial year.
 - This means that the Organiser does not need to produce a budget.
 - This also means that the club (led by the Treasurer) needs to understand the likely costs and revenues for events through the whole financial year

It was **AGREED** that Option 2 was to be accepted. In the future, TVOC will establish what entry fees will be for Level B and Level C events in advance of each financial year.

ACTION: John Dalton will put a table together of proposed standard entry fees for Level B and Level C events that can be reviewed by the Treasurer, and discussed at the next meeting.

c) Proposed TVOC Grants and Awards Policy

A draft of the proposed Policy was discussed at a previous meeting.

ACTION: Chris Poole would update the Policy wording based on the feedback provided before final agreement of the policy at the next meeting.

THIS WAS DONE AND AGREED AT PREVIOUS MEETING. ACTION COMPLETE

d) Expenses Policy

A brief discussion was had about whether the club's policy on expenses needs changing in any way. It was **AGREED** that the current policy of refunding legitimate, reasonable expenses that had actually been incurred by club members when mapping, planning or organising did not need to be changed.

10) Other Officers' Reports

a) Chairman:

Nothing further to report

b) Secretary:

Nothing further to report

c) Captain:

Nothing to report

11) SCOA Report (Jon Wheatcroft)

12) Situations Vacant or Becoming Vacant

Role	Previous Holder	Comments
Chair	Chris Poole	Chris' three year stint as chair finishes at the next AGM in Nov/Dec. Chris has asked a few people if they would be willing to stand. John Dalton has also asked around. At the moment, no one has accepted the request. Are there any offers or suggestions to take over at the AGM as Chair? Please let Chris know if anyone has further suggestions.



Role	Previous Holder	Comments
Webmaster	Steve Stone	After many years looking after TVOC's web site and Google mailing list, Steve Stone has decided the time is right to hand this role over to someone else. Adam Poole has agreed to take over from Steve Stone. They are already planning hand-over between them. ACTION: JD to inform BO of this change
Safeguarding / Welfare Officer	Alison Smith	Chris Poole to provide an update Alison is standing down from this role. Marie-Anne Fischer has taken this role over. Training may be necessary. ACTION: JD to inform BO of this change

13) Any Other Business

d) Defibrillators: Should we purchase one (following email from British Orienteering) (Chris Poole) Do we want to purchase a defibrillator (costing £876) via British Orienteering? Would we like to make use of this offer?

We generally have First Aid at our level C and B events. So this would be available at Level D and Summer Series events.

You don't need to be trained to use a defibrillator.

TO BE CONSIDERED FURTHER AT THE NEXT MEETING

Date of next meeting:

Confirmed as **7:30pm** on Tuesday 16th January 2024.

This meeting location confirmed as on-line, and not the Merry Bells. Future meetings will continue to be on-line indefinitely.



APPENDIX 1: Future Events

(Significant changes and additions since the previous meeting have been incorporated in the table)

(See **Appendix 2** below for a mapping plan for all TVOC areas, produced by Bob Beresford)

Summary

Changes since last meeting in **red**

Date	Location	Org	Planner	Controller	Mapper
2023					
10 Dec 23, Level B	Bradenham & Naphill Common – CC & SCOA Champs	Chris Poole	Nigel Bunn	Mark Foxwell	Mark Thompson / Bob Beresford
2024					
24 Mar 24, Level B	CONFIRMED: Penn Wood, Common Wood, Penn Estate - CC	Alun Jones	Nev Baker	Helen Marsden (HH)	Bob Beresford
21 Apr 24, Level C	CONFIRMED: Hodgemoor – Including SCOA round of Yvette Baker trophy	Paul Taylor	Mark Thompson	Mike Bennett, HH	Julian Birkinshaw
22 Sep 24 tbc, Level C (NOT part of UKUL)	CONFIRMED: Thame Urban	TBC	TBC	TBC	Mike Shires / Bob Beresford
27 Oct 24	Oxford City Race	OUOC			
22 Dec 24, Level C	PROPOSED: Wycombe Abbey / Keep Hill / Deangarden	TBC	TBC	TBC	Julian Birkinshaw
2025					
06 April 25 Level B	CONFIRMED: Hambleden East – CC	John Dalton	TBC	TBC	Mark Thompson / John Farren
Early May (4 th ???) Level C	PROPOSED: Great Hampden	TBC	TBC	TBC	Mark Thompson / Bob Beresford
28 Sep 25 Level C UKUL? tbc.	PROPOSED: Grove Urban	TBC	TBC	TBC	TBC
End Dec 25 Level C	PROPOSED: Kingswood	TBC	TBC	TBC	Robin Bishop
2026					

2023

- a) Chiltern Challenge, Bradenham and Naphill Common. (Sunday 10th December 2023, National/Level B, **SCOA Championships**)

Map:

Map completed and Planner comments incorporated.
This would be an Interland selection event.

Chris reported:

- Mapping completed.
- Planning and Controlling has been completed. Organiser still working on final details.
- Radio-O event is being held alongside this event.



- All infrastructure (car parking, permissions, catering (Tom expected to attend. There is a back-up if necessary), first aid) in place.
- Area likely to be wet in December
- Entries coming in well
- Team leaders are working well to organise their teams
- Road crossing cover still to be confirmed.

2024

- b) **CONFIRMED:** Chiltern Challenge, Penn Wood, Common Wood and Penn Estate. (March 24th 2024, National/Level B.)

Verbal permission from Woodland Trust, written approval for Penn Estate and Common Wood provided to Bob Beresford.

Alun has progressed car parking in the industrial estate.

Map:

The 3 areas (Penn Wood/Common Wood/ Penn Estate) would need a re-map.

Bob reported:

- We have had ongoing discussions with the Woodland Trust about finer licence details to be agreed as part of being granted permission
- The update on the map has been started

- c) **CONFIRMED:** Regional Event, Hodgemoor. (Sunday 21st April 2024, Regional/Level C and YBT qualifying round.)

Map:

Julian will update a few areas he has identified.

Paul Taylor reported:

- Paul has started work as Organiser
- Mike Bennett (HH) will control
- Mark Thompson will plan
- Julian Birkinshaw will do some updates on the map
- Will certainly use Perkin Elmer for parking. Might also use the vineyard / farm opposite tbc.

- d) **CONFIRMED** Urban Event, Thame (Sunday 22nd September 2024, Regional/Level C.)

ACTIONS:

- Nev still to find officials.
- Nev to seek permission from the Thame Council

Map:

Bob has been in touch with Mike Shires. Bob has updated the map to ISSprOM 2019-2 at 1:4000 scale. Bob and Mike will update the map between them and possibly extend slightly south and east.

This will not be a UKUL event.

- e) Oxford City Race: OUOC event (Saturday 27th October 2024)
OUOC will ask TVOC for help

- f) **PROPOSED:** Wycombe Abbey / Keep Hill / Deangarden (Sunday 22nd December 2024, Regional//Level C.)

ACTION: Neville to contact Sue Jones to see if this date might be possible. Shotover as fall-back.



Chris has not heard much of an update about this event. There is a concern that the 22nd December is a bit close to Christmas. Should the club consider doing something after Christmas instead?

ACTION: Chris to discuss further with Neville Baker

2025

g) **CONFIRMED:** Chiltern Challenge, Hambleden East. (April 6th 2025, National/Level B.)

Map:

Map will need to be updated in February 2024:

John Dalton reported:

- **Formal permission for this event has been obtained from the Culden Faw estate for this event**
- **A deposit is now due for payment**

ACTIONS:

- John Dalton to confirm to mapper, Mark Thompson, that we have formal permission for this event
- John Dalton will ask Treasurer to pay the necessary deposit (**ACTION COMPLETE**)

h) **PROVISIONAL?** Great Hampden (Sunday 4th May ?? Regional/Level C)

Key is to confirm parking before confirming event.

Map: Will need updating for any future forestry work before 2025. Bob stated that further felling and thinning has taken place since his previous report.

Car parking still needs to be confirmed.

i) **CONFIRMED LOCATION:** Grove Urban (28 Sep 2025. Urban/Regional/**UKUL? tbc/** Level C)

Map: Grove has been mapped before. There are a lot of new buildings.

Roger Thetford wondered whether we could bring together Grove and Wantage together into a single area for this event.

If the map is extended to include Wantage, Roger offered to plan in Sep 2025.

Bob commented that the two areas are a long way apart. Bob and Nev have discussed this in the past and determined already that the idea was not feasible. (Note: At 1:4000 Wantage East and West double sided would work well. At 1:4000 if Grove used as a North part of double sided, the South part would have a long narrow link section to get to Wantage)

ACTION: John Dalton to ask Roger Thetford to talk to Neville about this

j) Kingswood (Proposed: End Dec 2025, Regional/Level C)

Map:

Robin updated the map for the Saturday Series in Nov 2023

A question about availability of parking at the school for Kingswood.

ACTIONS:

- Chris to talk to Alun Jones about possible parking options. Alun had no other suggestions for parking. Chris will talk to Alun again.
- Robin will talk to Bob about updating a few post event mapping points.

2026 – no events in the plan yet



APPENDIX 2: Mapping Activities (Bob Beresford)

Updated 22NOV23

Date of next event	Venue	Event Category	Map Status	Mapper	Comments
Saturday Series Events					
25th Feb 2023	Brill	Sat Series	Updated summer 2022 Further updating with EA LiDAR to be done	Mark Thompson	Updates can be delayed as event completed
6th May 2023	Cotteslowe Park, Oxford	Sat Series	Updated Jun 2019	Martin Ricketts	Recently used
10th June 2023	Waddesdon Manor	Sat Series	Updated for June event	Andrew Chalmers	Recently used
Postponed	Oxford Brookes - Urban	Sat Series	Needs updating - Construction work - not useable	Bob Beresford	Part of Oxford City map
8th July 2023	Oxford Uni Parks -Urban	Sat Series	Used for July Sat Series	Bob Beresford	Part of Oxford City map
Postponed	Wycombe Abbey School (WAS)	Sat Series	WAS only has been converted to ISSPrOM 2019-2 - needs survey	Bob Beresford	Will survey when new date agreed with school
9th September 2023	Wendover	Sat Series	Map used and event completed Julian will do minor updates.	Jim Prowting	Blue Sky LiDAR used but BotP LiDAR is available
21st October 2023	Hodgemoor	Sat Series	Janusz planning	Julian Birkinshaw	Event Completed
18th November 2023	Kingswood	Sat Series	Robin has completed map	Robin Bishop	Event Completed. Some updates would be needed
10th Feb 2024	TBC	Sat Series			
13th July 2024	TBC	Sat Series			
Level C and above events					
26th March 2023	Hambleden (British Relays)	Level A	Major revision completed	Mark Thompson/John Farren	Map completed and used
15th April 2023	Shotover	Level C	Updated Spring 2023	Martin Ricketts	Map completed and used
24th September 2023	Abingdon - Urban (North and South)	Level C	Combined map has been updated to ISSPrOM 2019-2. Complete - to be used at 1:4000 on A3 double sided	Bob Beresford	Smaller map done on A4 for course 7. Event Completed
10th December 2023	Bradenham/Park Wood + Naphill Common	Level B	Mapping complete including Naphill Common, using LiDAR	Mark Thompson/Bob Beresford	Complete. Ready for event
24th March 2024	Penn&Common Woods+Penn Estate	Level B	Updated Feb 2019 -Mapping started	Bob Beresford	Penn Wood - Draft licence from Woodland Trust. Penn Estate and Common Wood have written agreement
21st April 2024	Hodgemoor	Level C	Julian will do any further updates after Sat Series	Julian Birkinshaw	Now confirmed as Level C. Parking in farm field
22nd September 2024	Thame - Urban	Level C	Bob or Mike will check map with possible extension to East/South	Mike Shires/Bob Beresford	Updated to ISSPrOM - 2019-2 (at 1:4000 base scale) with georeferencing by Bob B.
22nd December 2024	Wycombe Abbey/Keep Hill/Deangarden	Level C	WAS only has been converted to ISSPrOM 2019-2 - needs survey	Julian Birkinshaw (full map) / Bob Beresford (for WS only)	Confirm if Short courses in WAS only can use sprint map
6th April 2025??	Hambleden (east)	Level B	Will need minor updates in Spring 2024	Mark Thompson/John Farren	Event to be confirmed because Weekend double events not progressing
4th May 2025??	Great Hampden	Level C	Completed 2023, but will need check after forestry work	Mark Thompson/Bob Beresford	Parking to be confirmed early on
28th Sep 2025	Grove Urban	Level C	Martin Ricketts mapped previously	TBC	Wantage E/W might work OK
Areas not belonging to TVOC but mapped by TVOC					
19th Nov 2023	Black Park	Level C	Map updated to help BKO - further updates made after filming done	Andrew Chalmers	Event completed